 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 6 August 2018 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr James Miall, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Cllr Phillip Kidney was also present.
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
114/18
Apologies: Cllr Rob Hall. 
115/18
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda items 6 (a) and 14 (e). Cllr Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 8 (f) and 15.

Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

116/18
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 2 July 2018. Cllr Hughes reported that the abbreviation ‘Cllr’ should be inserted at item 106/18 ahead of the name Hannon. Cllr Hannon proposed that, once this amendment had been made, the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 2 July 2018 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention.
117/18
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 2 July 2018. Clerk read out an update from Manorbier and District Twinning Association on their car boot sale, to be held on 20 August 2018 on North sports field, Manorbier. 

Clerk said that Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) had written to confirm the names of MUFC’s committee members. These were read out by the Clerk. Cllr Hannon was unsure if the first team was going to operate this season. County Cllr Kidney said that MUFC was hiring out the playing fields to other teams for friendlies. 

Clerk confirmed that County Cllr Kidney had kindly arranged for Kevin Shales, PCC, to address MCC on the Enhancing Pembrokeshire grant at its meeting on 3 September 2018.

Clerk read out a copy email from Tim Jones, PCNPA, about illegal overnight campers at Skrinkle headland. PCNPA do not plan to put up any barriers but it does have enforcement powers to issue fixed penalty signs this summer. PCC will be asked to patrol the site in this regard. Having fires at Skrinkle headland was against the 1933 bye laws.

Clerk read out responses from Tim Jones, PCNPA, following queries raised last month in respect of the following;

Cutting back of the verges in Haylands Lane, Jameston – this was for PCC to undertake.


Car parking fines at Manorbier beach – the DAK lay-bye is part of the highway. PCNPA’s only involvement was the coastal path on the other side of the boulders. Cars parked at Atlantic View were on private land. PCNPA would support any enforcement on overnight camper vans but has no powers to do so at The Dak or Atlantic View.


Broken manhole cover at Skrinkle – PCNPA to check location and consider repairs if on the footpath by the playground. The road from the mini roundabout was probably an adopted highway and would fall to PCC to repair. The road from the mini-roundabout to the Youth Hostel gate has now been passed to the YHA to manage and maintain. If the manhole cover was in that area he would speak with YHA.

118/18 To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Email from James Miall about the growth of Himalayan Balsam growing in Haylands Lane, Jameston. Clerk was asked to approach PCC.

· Various consultations. Clerk to be contacted if councillors wished to see more details.

· SLCC Annual Conference in September.

· OVW newsletter.

Other correspondence for information was noted.

119/18
To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;



As Cllr Hughes now needed to leave the room, he proposed that Cllr Marcia Kidney take over as Chair of the meeting for the following planning item. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes left the room at this point (7.21pm)
a) NP/18/0395/FUL – Erection of a four bedroom dwelling with separate garage at Plot 2, Green Grove, Jameston. SA70 8QJ. Clerk confirmed that no objections had been received by MCC from neighbours. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – 7 in favour.
At this point (7.24pm), Cllr Hughes returned to the room and resumed his role as Chair.

b) NP/18/0397/FUL – Installation of agricultural access gate (Retrospective) at A4139 Jameston to Tenby Road, Jameston. Cllr Marcia Kidney read out a letter and supporting document sent to her by the applicant setting out the rationale for installing the gateway. Cllr Hughes expressed concern that installation of the gateway was undertaken quickly, almost overnight, without permission. He had also received numerous telephone calls from concerned local residents during the operations. Cllr Marcia Kidney thought that, if approved, this would set a precedent for pulling down hedgerows without permission. Cllr Parker said that the applicant had now applied for retrospective planning and thought that the applicant did sound repentive. Cllr Williams said that the applicant had not proven that there had previously been a gate at the location. Cllr Hannon said that he thought MCC should recommend refusal for the following reasons; it was sited at a dangerous part of the road, particularly as the road narrowed at this location. Large agricultural machinery and a range of other vehicles would be turning in and out of the field at this point. Secondly, when MCC had previously discussed a large housing development planned for Jameston, it had talked about the need for footpaths to be installed which led from the housing to Manorbier School and the station. Installation of a gate might prejudice the installation of such a footpath and noted that there was a less dangerous alternative location for an access gate into the field. Cllr Hannon proposed that this application be recommended for refusal. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.
c) Pre-planning application consultation for a mobile phone base station installation at land adjacent to B4585, Manorbier. SA70 7TR. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the applicant was also now looking at alternative sites before a final planning application was made. Cllr Hannon said that MCC should make its views known on this proposal and location. After discussion, Full Council asked the Clerk to respond, as follows;
i) The size of any mast should be limited to 18m. Smaller masts in multiple areas might be considered as a better option and less intrusive.

ii) The views of residents of Skrinkle on the proposals would need to be considered and MCC would be keen to see their comments.

d) Other Notices were noted by Full Council. 
120/18
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 June 2018 to 13 July 2018. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement to all Members at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £7,752.30p and transactions totalling £600.86p had cleared the account. One cheque totalling £37.50 remained unpresented. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £25,202.08p. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
121/18

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – See 122/18 below.
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – installation of road ramps – See item 122/18 below.
c) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed (VAS) sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. No further update. Advice from the local PCSO was awaited.
d) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – No further update.  

e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. Clerk reported upon an update from PCNPA who had confirmed that Park Farm had now undertaken more work to the proposed alternative route of the footpath and has asked if MCC would like to view it. Cllr Hughes, Cllr Long and Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to meet with Anthony Richards. Clerk to arrange.
f) Jameston Play Area – inspections update – Cllr Williams provided his latest report which had highlighted one low to medium risk issue; shrinkage of the matting under the swings due to the hot weather. Cllr Williams agreed to monitor and have another look at the matting after rainfall. 
g) Defibrillator for Jameston – Cllr Marcia Kidney reported that she had spoken with Tony Wall of the Tenby and Saundersfoot Community First Responders, a local charity made up of volunteers, who had agreed to install, maintain and provide training in use of a defibrillator at a cost of £1,200 and provide an article and photograph for the Tenby Observer. Other providers had been considered but Cllr Long proposed that the offer from the First Responders at a cost of £1,200 be accepted. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
h) North and South sports fields, Manorbier. Clerk reported that Richard Mason had now provided a quote for the next cut of the periphery of the football fields. This was £225 for each field periphery. Mr Mason had also asked if he could dispose of any waste products, chairs, etc, found within the overgrowth at the south field. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the land owner, Peter Kidney, had kindly cut the periphery of the North sports field. Clerk was asked to thank Peter Kidney for undertaking this work. Cllr Williams proposed that Richard Mason be asked to cut the periphery of the south sports field and dispose of any dumped waste at a cost of £225. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes also reported that MCC’s roller had not yet been returned to the North sports field and further action should now be considered. After further consideration, County Cllr Kidney agreed to speak to Mark Meyrick to seek return of the roller and to then inform the Clerk of the outcome. If this approach was unsuccessful after two weeks, Full Council asked the Clerk to write to Mr Meyrick ahead of the MCC meeting on 3 September 2018.
i) Cllr Hannon asked about progress in cutting back vegetation at the Bier House, Manorbier and requested that this matter be added to ‘Action Tracking’. See item 128/18 below.
122/18
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following report;
· Kevin Shales, PCC had agreed to brief MCC on the Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant, on 3 September 2018.

· He had spoken to Darren Thomas, PCC, about car parking at Manorbier Station. Mr Thomas had confirmed that Manorbier had been designated as an Access Improvement Station in 2013. Plans at that time had shown provision for a small amount of parking along with a footpath into the station. Conversations with Network Rail had since dried up. Mr Thomas had agreed to investigate the matter and report back.

· A speed survey in Station Road was planned.

· Ray Greenwood, PCC, had responded about the planned speed humps at Beavers Hill crossing. The full cost of the scheme would be £22k. PCC needed to find their contribution of £11k from their Minor Works budget but this had been fully allocated for 2018/19. The scheme would be competing with other projects for funding from the 2019/20 budget.
· The local PCSO would again be invited to a future meeting to advise on preferred locations for a mobile Vehicle Actuated Speed Sign in Jameston and Manorbier.

· The resident who had been parking his van on the pavement in Gainer Way, Jameston, had been approached and he had confirmed that the van was going to be taken away and scrapped.

· The planning application at Mead Lane, Manorbier, had been approved by the PCNPA Development Management Committee.

123/18
To consider and approve a response to the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales’ Draft Proposals – Review of the Electoral Arrangements for the County of Pembrokeshire. Clerk reminded Members of the proposals that would see Manorbier and Penally be brought together as one County Council ward. Cllr Hannon did not feel a response was required. Members agreed.
124/18
To consider an update on the installation of the De Barri Coat of Arms on signage in MCC’s area. Cllr Marcia Kidney said she needed to visit Picton Castle to seek the correct design of the Coat of Arms. Full Council agreed to defer discussions until the October 2018 meeting of MCC.
125/18
To agree next steps on the Casual Vacancies on MCC. After due discussion, the Clerk was asked to commence and complete the formal Casual Vacancy process before 15 September 2018 with  a view to bring applications for Co-option to Full Council at its October 2018 meeting.

126/18

To receive and discuss an update on the General Data Protection Regulation 2018 (GDPR). Clerk confirmed that the Information Commissioner’s Office had sent through the appropriate GDPR registration certificate following payment of the registration fee of £40. Clerk was now awaiting work being undertaken by Kilgetty-Begelly Community Council on development of a Privacy Statement.  
127/18
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – office costs and new laptop battery - 


   
£  121.13
b) I P Morris – Manorbier School book tokens 
-



£    40.00
c) Richard Mason – grass cutting -





£1,720.00

d) Lexis Nexis – new edition of ‘Local Authority Administration’ 
- 

£    60.00

Cllr Long proposed that these payments be made. Seconded by Cllr Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
At this point (8.25pm), Cllr Hughes left the room. Cllr Marcia Kidney again took over as chair of the meeting in order to discuss the following invoice for payment;

e) Jameston Community Association – contribution to Jameston Hall insurance £2,000.00

Cllr Marcia Kidney read out a letter from Jameston Community Association (JCA) requesting payment of MCC’s contribution toward the insurance of Jameston Village Hall. Members discussed the increase from previous years and asked if this was the full cost of the insurance. Cllr Parker asked if JCA had sought different quotes.

Cllr Parker proposed that Full Council move out of session at this point (8.28pm). Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour.

Cllr Long proposed that Full Council move back into session at this point (8.31pm). Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 7 in favour.

After due consideration, Cllr Long proposed that this payment of £2,000.00 be approved. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 7 in favour.
At this point (8.33pm), Cllr Hughes returned to the room and took over as Chair of the meeting.

128/18
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes said that a local resident had reported that a tree was growing near to the wall of the Bier House and action was required. Cllr Hughes, Cllr Williams and County Cllr Kidney agreed to undertake vegetation clearance at the Bier House on Wednesday, 15 August 2018 at 11.30am.

Cllr Clark asked that a hedge be cut back at the road junction between the B4585 and the road to the RAR, to improve vision for those turning right out of Skrinkle. County Cllr Kidney noted and agreed to take forward.


Cllr Hannon confirmed that some rubbish bins in Manorbier had now been emptied by PCC but they were not being emptied regularly enough. An oil drum waste bin on Manorbier beach had been moved and dog waste bags were being left on the beach where the oil drum had been located. County Cllr Kidney agreed to take forward this matter.

 
Cllr Hughes said that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 3 September 2018 at 6.15pm. There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.40pm.
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